

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 7

MINUTES

February 11, 2010 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Amended Academic Senate Agenda for February 11, 2010

Senator Fisher moved to withdraw item 7.3 (Grants and Summer Stipends).  The motion was seconded. After a discussion on procedure and a clarification of the intent of the motion it was decided to postpone consideration of item 7.3 until the February 25th meeting. The motion passed.
The agenda was approved and seconded as amended.
3. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Minutes of December 3, 2009 

The minutes of the December 3, 2009 meeting were moved, seconded, and approved.
                  
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.11 Announcements 


Chair Soni reminded the Senate that a summary of recent ASCSU Resolutions was emailed to the Senate. If there are any questions, Senators should contact the ASCSU Senators: D. Margaret Costa, Praveen Soni, or David Hood.
The floor was yielded to University Ombuds Betsy Decyk who announced the annual Advancement of Women Awards. These are due on March 8, 2009 in the Ombuds office (Foundation Building 104). Nomination forms were distributed and made available at the doors.

4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

· There will be an event at 12:15 on March 4. All are strongly urged to attend to maximize impact with the media.

· CFA position is to hold the line on the $305m additional monies. 
· March 12 is Lobby Day. CFA is looking for volunteers so that we have some new faces for Lobby day. 
· Transparency Bill regarding Auxiliaries has been reintroduced as now SB 330 and is co-sponsored by Republican legislators.

· AB656 (Oil Severance Tax for Higher Education) Bill is being worked on.
· There are 60 possible Propositions on the November ballot; one Proposition, sponsored by CTA, seeks to reverse tax breaks for corporations.
· CFA President Teri Yamada is the head of the CFA task force for “Deliverology”. 
· CSULB is noted for its best practices, is one of a few campuses with faculty and students on its task force. 
· Other campuses are using strategies such as:
· Raising rates at expense of access and standards. 
· Huge classes. 
· Reduction or elimination of remediation courses in both Mathematics and English wich are viewed as barriers to timely graduation.
· The culture of remediation in CSU is viewed as a barrier to timely graduation; 
President Alexander interjected that a possible solution might be connected to a change in guidelines for Pell grants so that they could be used to fund summer remediation classes.
CFA President Yamada reported on a local student activist organization that will be participating in the March 4 events with all major educator unions. There is statewide cooperation.

Senator Klink reported on a recent meeting of the CSU English Council. The Council discussed remediation practices on all CSU campuses. The English Council sent a resolution to the CSU Statewide Academic Senate, which in turn supported a resolution opposing the Early Start Programs to the Board of Trustees. 

4.2 Nominating Committee-Chair, Antonella Sciortino

Senator Sciortino, Chair of the Nominating Committee, moved the following nominations:
Search Committee for the AVP for Research & External Support

· Kristen Monaco, College of Liberal Arts
Dennis Fisher,  College of Liberal Arts
Leslie Reese,   College of Education 
Jalal Torabzadeh,  College of Engineering 
Kevin Malotte, College of Health & Human Services
Committee on Athletics

· Tracy Garner (Lecturer Representative)
Osher Life Long Learning Center Advisory Committee

· Olfat Mohamed

The nominations were seconded and approved.

4.3 Councils- Consent Calendar

4.3.1 Policy on Maximum Student Load (Grammarian Edition) --- SECOND READING

4.3.2 Policy on Undergraduate Academic Advising (Grammarian Edition) --- SECOND READING 

The items on the consent calendar were approved without dissent.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—2:15 pm TIME CERTAIN

The President thanked the faculty for seeking research grants. He reported that this has been our most productive year for getting grants and external support. At the current rate, we will raise 50 million dollars in external funding this year, a new record. He thanked Jim Till for his hard work on promoting external support. 
He reported that the Endowment Fund was almost back to its level of two years ago.  Markets, however, remain volatile. 

Interim Provost Para reported that 1.4 million dollars in savings will allow Academic Affairs to restore RSCA for next year. There has been no midyear budget reduction according to the Governor’s January budget message. There is some additional one-time money for classes in Fall 2009, but it is still a decrease from last year. The RSCA funds will be distributed as College-based block grants. The allocation will be based on FTEF and historical utilization. 

The President reported that construction on the new Nursing building is four weeks ahead of schedule. Construction on the Recreation and Wellness Center is on target. The new Science building is four months ahead of schedule. 

He announced the start of the Highly Valued Degree Initiative by the Chancellor’s Office.  This initiative calls for actions and policies consistent with what the CSULB has already been doing to improve student success. It is a validation of what we have been doing for last four years. We have already met or nearly met all the goals set by the Chancellor. CSULB is currently third in the CSU in graduation rates.

Vice-Provost Dowell also spoke to the Highly Valued Degree Initiative. He reported that task force meetings with both invited and elected representatives from faculty, staff, and administration are being set up.  Some funding in support of the Initiative will be provided by the Chancellor’s Office. Graduation rates at CSULB have doubled in the past decade. In implementing the Initiative, Administration will be mindful of faculty workloads.  Large class sizes are a concern. Our data shows that class size may have some impact on instructional quality. 

Senator Del Casino asked if we have seen a decline in the drop rate of first year students in the Fall semester. Have we compared Beach Beginnings large sections vs. non-Beach Beginnings large sections? Would supporting Beach Beginnings have a significant impact on retention and graduation rates?
Vice-Provost Dowell responded that the hard data will be available after census, but Beach Beginnings seems to have been very successful so far.   

President Alexander reported that the midyear cuts we had anticipated in our planning have not materialized, so there is $3.5m dollars in additional funds for the 2010-2011 academic year for student success. The Governor is supporting higher education, while everything else has been cut, including social services and health programs. We are expecting a contentious legislative session. The CSU has seen a $10b dollar cut in our budget over the past 30 years.  We have been cut very close to our Maintenance of Effort funding level already. The Governor is trying to obtain a Maintenance of Effort waiver for K-12 education. We must support our educational partners. We need to hold the State Legislature accountable to Maintenance of Effort Provisions and urge to the Secretary of Education not to permit Maintenance of Effort waivers in any sector of education. 

There was a question on moving fall registration dates to manage class section increases and enrollment targets. Vice-Provost Dowell expressed his appreciation for the hard work of Assistant Deans and Department Chairs in making a very complicated process orderly. There was applause for Vice-Provost Dowell’s hard work in meeting enrollment targets.
Senator O’Connor applauded the President’s statement of support for K-12 education. Our cooperation with the K-12 is part of our success and we must not be distracted by divide and conquer political ploys. 


7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS


7.1 Policy on Grade Appeals (Grammarian Edition) --- SECOND READING

A substantive amendment to section 2.8 of the policy was moved by Senator Brazier and seconded by Senator Del Casino. Senator Vollendorf spoke to it. The amendment gives committees an extra ten working days if one of their members is removed as a result of a preemptory challenge.
Chair Soni asked how a replacement committee member would be selected and if ten days provided the committee enough time. Senator Brazier responded that the process would be determined by each departments’ constitution and that ten days should be sufficient.  Senator Vollendorf stated that hopefully an alternate was elected during regular departmental elections.
Senator O’Connor moved to amend the policy to require the chair of appeals committees to notify all parties involved as to the composition of the committee and to inform them of their right to a peremptory challenge. The motion was seconded by Senator Brazier who accepted it as a friendly amendment. 

The amendments were approved without dissent.

The policy was approved without dissent


8 NEW BUSINESS (Time Certain: 3:30 pm)


8.1 Endorsement of A Resolution in Support of Reinstating Research, Scholarship, and Creative Activities Awards for 2010-2011 (AS-2917-09/FA)

The item was moved by Senator Klink and Senator Torabzadeh seconded. Senator Klink spoke to it. She informed the Senate of the need to support the Resolution. Other CSUs have voted to endorse the CSU Statewide Academic Senate’s resolutions, particularly on issues of great concern to faculty, staff, and students on individual campuses.  Senator Torabzadeh also spoke to it.
Questions and discussion focused on the source and distribution of funding and the impact of the endorsement on the Chancellor’s Office. The endorsement will not force the Chancellor’s Office to Act, but will put CSULB’s support of the resolution on the record.

The motion was passed without dissent.
8.2 Recommendations regarding University Research (AS-810-09/URC)---FIRST READING
The item was moved by Senator Caron and was seconded. The floor was yielded to ASCSU Senator and Acting URC Chair Costa. She explained that the recommendations were intended to provide greater resources and support--- specifically personnel and space-- for acquiring external grants. 

The item received its first reading.
8.3 Recommendations regarding the CSULB Foundation Board of Directors (AS-811-09/URC)---FIRST READING
The item was moved and seconded. Senator Costa spoke to it. The recommendation treats concerns about the limited faculty representation on the Board of the Directors of the CSULB Foundation. The recommendation calls for the inclusion of two faculty with current grants elected by Senate as well as the Senate Chair, and the Chair of the URC.
The item received its first reading.

8.4 Academic Senate Voting & Election Procedures of the Executive Committee (AS-812-09/EC)---FIRST READING
The item was moved by Senator Del Casino and seconded. Senator Del Casino spoke to it. The document refers to the election of the Senate Executive Committee. It calls for 1) notice of the names of the nominees prior to the organizational meeting 2) no nominations from the floor 3) each nominee would also provide a brief statements in advance of the meeting. There would be one vote for the at-large members with the top four vote getters being elected. The goal is to expedite the elections and provide more information about the nominees.

Questions and discussion followed. 


· The suggestion was made that pictures be provided as well as statements. 
· It was made clear that the actual elections would still be on the floor of the Senate. 
· Is the proposal consistent with Robert’s Rules of Order?  According to Parliamentarian Hood, Robert’s Rules allows for exceptions if approved by the body.

· It was suggested that the Senate should have an opportunity to question candidates.

· Whether or not to allow nominations from the floor was discussed.

· The desirability of an additional separate organization meeting was discussed.

The item received its first reading.

8.5 Open Discussion
Senator Forrest pointed out that formerly we had a RSCA policy and no money. Now we now have some money and no policy. She expressed the frustration of many faculty and urged the Senate to move forward on the issue and not to wait on administration. It was decided to continue discussion of this issue at a time certain at the February 25th meeting.
9. ADJOURNMENT


The Senate voted to adjourn at 4:05 pm.
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